Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

January 8, 2004

Graham Fire & Rescue * PCFD #21

1. Call to Order
The January 8, 2004 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by President Paul Webb 9:00 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; James Jaques, Milton FD; Merle Frank, Puyallup FD; Curt Vandver, Puyallup FD; Kelvin Johnson, Puyallup FD; Ken Sharp, PCFD 2; Rick Bleecker, PCFD 3; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Bill Jarmon, PCFD #5;  Jack Andren, PCFD #6; Sue Tucker, PCFD #6; Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Eric Nelsen, PCFD #16; Bob Vellias, PCFD #17; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Reggie Romines, PCFD #21; Gary Franz, PCFD #21; Garry Olson, PCFD #23; Jim Bixler, PCFD #27; Jay Wiggins, PCFD #27; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Joe Quinn, Attorney and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Gary Franz led the flag salute.

President Webb introduced Vern Pierson, Commissioner for PCFD #21.  Vern welcomed everyone to Graham Fire & Rescue.  He has been with the department for eight (8) years now and at that time they had 35,000 people and now it has grown to over 50,000.  He encouraged everyone to feel free to wander around after the meeting.  President Webb stated the Association appreciates the hospitality.

Jim Bixler introduced his newly hired Assistant Chief, Jay Wiggins.  Jay has been with their department for 20 plus years as a volunteer and has just been hired as a full-time, paid Assistant Chief.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the November 6, 2003 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported the month of December began with $7,954.42 and had an ending balance of $7,614.04.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s report.  MOTION CARRIED.  

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Guest Speakers
President Paul Webb introduced the guest speaker for today, Tom Miner.  Tom Miner thanked the Association for the opportunity to bring everyone up to speed on the USAR team in Pierce County.  He is not sure if everyone understands how this team operates and the capabilities of the team.  There are several departments that have members on the team.  If there is a major event with people trapped, etc., the USAR team is an asset that would respond.  Back in 1990, PCDEM became the sponsoring agency for Washington State for the USAR team.  Pierce County provides 1/3 of the task force, which consists of 70 people.  Up to 9/11, this was a shoestring of a program and was ran out of Washington DC with hardly no budget.  There are 28 teams in the United States and each team received approximately $150,000.00, which was not adequate funding.  Many departments helped to fund this team.  After 9/11, congress saw this system as a vital function and gave $60 million dollars to help fund it.  Approximately 1.5 million dollars was given to each task force to run the teams.  Along with this money came some mandates.  Some of which meant hiring personnel such as Program Manager, logistics/training person, etc.  Another one of the mandates was to have a stand-alone federal cache.  This meant that the equipment can not be used for day-to-day operations.  We are currently in an alert mode, at the level orange.  FEMA has called and put teams on a four (4) hour notice and has activated three (3) management teams, which are on a two (2) hour notice.  There are six (6) task forces on alert.  Last week we were notified that Washington is being placed on alert to relieve one of the other teams that has been on alert.  We have been working on getting equipment in and inventoried and have requested team members to pre-stage their personal gear.  There are three (3) levels of notification, which are as follows: 1.  Stand-by.  There is no action taken at this level, just being advised.  There is no authority to do anything.  2.  Alert.  This tells us to do something.  We can spend up to $10,000.00 to get ready to be deployed.  3.  Activation.  We are deployed.  This comes through the State Emergency Management.  From the moment the team accepts a mission the personnel costs are covered.  Departments are reimbursed for team members salary and any back fill costs.  This is the only time when departments will be made whole.  Gary Franz asked what the mobe time is for a local event?  Tom Miner stated for a single site event, it would be local response.  There needs to be discussion at the Policy Board level on this issue.  The mandate is a six (6) hour time frame.  You would need to look at the USAR team as a second operational response.  For mutual aid for the USAR team, there is no funding mechanism in place.  Beyond that it would be a state-activated response.  Gary Franz asked if the team is to go on alert January 11th, are they then locked out of responding to a local event if one were to happen?  Tom Miner stated that a local event would dictate whether or not the team would be federally mobilized.  This also merits further discussion at the Policy Board level.  Tom Miner stated there are twenty-seven (27) participating agencies in the USAR team.  We currently have 222 on the roster and have to reduce that number to 210.  We are mandated to be three (3) deep on the team.  Which means we need to have three (3) people for every position on the team.  Some agencies will lose some positions.  We are one of a few teams to meet this mandate.  Steve Bailey stated we do have districts with MOA’s that do not have any members on the team.  This leaves the door open for down the road to have the ability to have their personnel on the team.  Discussion followed.  The Federal government had asked if it would make sense to double the capacity of the teams, i.e. go to 50 teams.  It was decided it would be too difficult and instead to give every team a complete second cache.  By doing so, it doubles the capacity of each team.  Even on 9/11, not all task forces were utilized, 22 were utilized.  Some questions need to be answered; can we as a community afford to send two (2) task forces out the door?  That would be the majority of our specialized resources.  Can we and would you support that?  How thin would we be leaving our own community?  Steve Bailey stated it would dilute the effectiveness of the teams to increase the number of teams there are and the Policy Board is supporting the doubling of the cache.  Tom Miner stated this brings up the issue in regards to the dispute with Seattle FD with the cache.  Half of the cache had been with CPFR and the other half with Seattle FD.  Seattle had taken ownership of the equipment.  The rules are pretty clear on how one can use federally owned equipment.  They have placed a lot of the equipment on their rigs and use it in day-to-day operations.  With the WMD grant, it was mandated the cache would be kept together in one location.  About half of the equipment has finally been returned from Seattle FD and they will be writing a check for the $100,000.00 for the remaining equipment they have come to rely on for day-to-day operations.  Attorney Quinn commented on the importance of having an agreement place.  He cannot stress enough having a mutual aid agreement in place for other than federal deployment.  Discussion followed.  The Association thanked Tom Miner for his presentation.  Tom Miner thanked all those involved with the team for making Pierce County’s team be one of the best.

7. Amercian Red Cross
No representative present.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey reported on the Homeland Security grant activity.  2.2 million dollars is coming to the regional Board in Pierce County, Region 5.  There are a total of 9 regions.  Pierce County is a stand along region.  There are ten (10) members on the Board.  The budget was approved in December.  1.25 million dollars will be going to equipment and $750,000.00 for training.  There are two (2) more fire training officers needed to help with the committee.  Paul Webb stated Steve Murphy will be one of those two.  Steve Bailey stated they will be starting with awareness training.  Wanted to mix groups in the training, however, federal has broken training up by discipline.  They are looking at scheduling training on days and paying members overtime to attend and reimburse the departments.  The Training Coordinator is on board and working.  The grant is not finalized with the state yet.  There will be another 2.2 million dollars following this grant.  There are also other grants for exercises.  All of this goes through the Policy Board, which makes decisions on how the money is to be spent.  If anyone has any questions, feel free to talk to Paul Webb, Jack Andren or Steve Bailey.

Steve Bailey reported Seattle FD received 11 million dollars from the Urban Security Grant (UWASI 1).  UWASI 2, which is 18.2 million dollars, there is a collaborative effort with 4 million dollars going into interoperable communications.  There will be two (2) sister communications mobile command trucks with one in King County and one in Pierce County.  The next level is operations which consists of interconnectivity with voice, data, etc.  The third level is video conferencing at the Executive level.  Approximately 1.5 million is to come to Pierce County, the remaining goes to Seattle FD and King County.  UWASI 3 is coming next.

Tom Miner reported that ODP equipment is coming in.  He was just informed that forty (40) pallets of equipment are in and has to be identified and distributed.  Steve Bailey stated that they do not decide who gets what, they just process the equipment.  You need to talk to the equipment committee if you have any issues.  Paul Webb asked about the decon equipment and concern with looking at where the equipment is distributed to, i.e. should it be distributed the same as MMRS, etc.  Tom Miner stated the committee has divied up the equipment by function (fire, law enforcement, etc.) it is up to fire to distribute the equipment they receive and decide how it is to be utilized.  He encouraged the decision process be expedited as the equipment is in and ready to be sent out.

Steve Bailey reported the EOC was opened Tuesday with the snow.  The media did a good job of scaring people to stay home.  He thanked Jim Jaques, Gary Franz and Alan Predmore for their assistance.

Paul Webb stated that interoperability reminds him that the combined Police and Fire Chiefs meeting is next week.   The Police Chiefs are hosting the meeting this time.  It is next Thursday, January 15th at the Pierce County Library at Waller and 112th beginning at 11:30.  He encouraged everyone that can to attend.

Andy McAfee stated the Emergency Management Committee meeting is that same day, Thursday, January 15th, starting at 9:00 a.m. at East Pierce Fire & Rescue.

9. EMS
Nothing at this time.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz reported the Pierce County Health Department has passed the no smoking ban, which places enforcement with the local fire departments and/or fire marshals.  The Pierce County Health Department has reassured him that they have no intentions of involving us in that.

Wayne reported there were 297 fires for 2003 and they completed 5,000 inspections.  They are getting up to speed with the new I-code process.  He would highly recommend the Fire Prevention folks get in contact with the Fire Marshals Association.  They have a web site with really great information on it and is an excellent resource.  www.wsfm.com
Paul Webb thanked Wayne for his work on the Banquet.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
The State Chiefs Legislative Workshop is on the 20th.  Check the web page for a list of the legislative priorities.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Paul Webb reported that Dic Gribbon was unable to attend today, however, he had sent him an e-mail, which reads:

“For the past nine months or better, I have been advising Fire Departments throughout the Agency’s four county jurisdiction that land clearing burning was to be banned by county boundary sometime during 2004.  The purpose of this message is to notify you that because of some objections from stakeholders (including some Fire Departments) and the recent revelation of some proposed regulations from Washington State Department of Ecology, the Board of Directors of Puget Sound Clean Air Agency voted last month to make no changes to the outdoor burning regulations until further study can be conducted.

In other words, land clearing burning will NOT be banned by the Agency next year as anticipated.  Fire Departments and Fire Districts could still ban land clearing burning, or any outdoor burning for that matter, by policy and the Agency will certainly continue to provide enforcement assistance when requested.

The Agency will continue to review reasonable and economically available alternatives to land clearing burning throughout King, Pierce, Snohomish and Kitsap counties during the upcoming year and will bring stakeholders together to discuss the state’s outdoor burning rule and its requirements, provide input on how the Agency might proceed with boundary changes in compliance with the law and offer advice on implementation schedules associated with any proposed boundary change.  The results of this stakeholder process will help to shape the Agency’s recommendations to the Board regarding revisions to where burning land clearing debris should be prohibited.

I know this is not what most of us expected, however, the Agency has always been known to be responsive and listen to those who may be affected by any regulatory change.  I hope you understand.

If you should have any questions, or wish to participate in the stakeholder process, please feel free to contact me at 800-522-3565, ext. 4028 or Amy Fowler at ext. 4017.  Dic Gribbon, Inspector, Puget Sound Clean Air Agency, 110 Union Street, Suite 500, Seattle, WA  98101-2038, 206-689-4028 or 800-552-3565 ext. 4028, dicg@pscleanair.org”

13. Pierce County Fire Commissioners
Bill Jarmon reported their next meeting is January 22nd beginning at 1900 at University Place Fire Department.  He echoed his thanks for the Banquet.  It was a great location.  He is the President of the Pierce County Fire Commissioners Association this year and he looks forward to a year of working together.  Risk Management is definitely worth taking a look at in regards to the federal deployment issues as well as liability issues.  President Webb agreed and requested this be placed on the Executive Board agenda.

14. EMS
Nothing at this time.

15. Training
Nothing at this time.

16. Education Committee – Speaker/Training Opportunity

Gary Franz reported following the Northwest Management conference last year, many people had the opportunity to hear Jeff Johnson from Tualitin Valley Fire and Rescue speak.  He has him confirmed for presenting a one-day seminar on March 18th at Gig Harbor.  He will be getting out flyer information soon.  Jack Andren stated the TEW exercise is that same day.  Gary will see if he can make arrangements to move the seminar to another day.

17. Program/Speaker Committee

Nothing at this time.

Paul Webb stated we may change the March meeting date as it is the same time as the Northwest Management Seminar.

18. Legislative Caucus Committee
Nothing at this time.

19. Nominating Committee - Dormant
20. Banquet Committee – Awards Committee
Wayne Wienholz stated they will be meeting this month regarding the location for this years banquet as the Liberty Theater may not be available this year.  They are going to be opening Monday – Thursday each week as a theater again.

21. Audit Committee

Bob Black reported that another year has ended and the records are ready to be audited.

22. Fire Benefit Charge Committee

Nothing at this time.

23. County Code (Road/LID) Committee

Nothing at this time.

24. Emergency Management Committee

Andy McAfee reported there is a change in Zone 7 and they need a new coordinator and/or assistant coordinator.  They are continuing work on updating the plan.  They will be talking about the equipment and meeting with the Haz Mat departments regarding equipment.  The meeting has been moved from the 3rd Thursday, January 15th from Riverside Fire & Rescue to East Pierce Fire & Rescue.  Still working on Type 3 teams.  

25. Unfinished Business
Nothing at this time.

26. New Business
Joe Quinn stated regarding property taxes, Tim Eiman is proposing another initiative to cut taxes 25%.  It appears to affect all regular tax levies.  He is still waiting to get the paperwork to read up on this further.  Paul Webb requested this issue also be placed on the Executive Board agenda.

Merle Frank reported on high pressure gas 26” line being shut down and replaced.  There are hearings coming up regarding relocation of the line.

27. Good of the Order
Nothing at this time.

28. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 10:52 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting is February 5, 2004 at PCFD #3 – University Place Fire Department beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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